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Attorney Milton Henry, distinguished guests, brothers and sisters, ladies and gentlemen,
friends and enemies: I want to point out first that I am very happy to be here this evening,
and I am thankful to the Afro-American Broadcasting Company for the invitation to come
here this evening. As Attorney Milton Henry has stated -- I should say Brother Milton
Henry because that's what he is, our brother -- I was in a house last night that was bombed,
my own. It didn't destroy all my clothes, but you know what fire and smoke do to things.
The only thing I could get my hands on before leaving was what I have on now.
It isn't something that made me lose confidence in what I am doing, because my wife
understands and I have children from this size on down, and even in their young age they
understand. I think they would rather have a father or brother or whatever the situation may
be who will take a stand in the face of reaction from any narrow-minded people rather than
to compromise and later on have to grow up in shame and disgrace.
So I ask you to excuse my appearance. I don't normally come out in front of people without
a shirt and tie. I guess that's somewhat a holdover from the Black Muslim movement which
I was in. That's one of the good aspects of that movement. It teaches you to be very careful
and conscious of how you look, which is a positive contribution on their part. But that
positive contribution on their part is greatly offset by too many liabilities  I hope you will
forgive me for speaking so informally tonight, but I frankly think it is always better to be
informal. As far as I am concerned, I can speak to people better in an informal way than I
can with all of this stiff formality that ends up meaning nothing. Plus, when people are
informal, they are relaxed. When they are relaxed, their mind is more open, and they can
weigh things more objectively. Whenever you and I are discussing our problems, we need
to be very objective, very cool, calm, and collected. That doesn't mean we should always
be. There is a time to be cool and a time to be hot. See-- you got messed up into thinking
that there is only one time for everything. There is a time to love and a time to hate. Even
Solomon said that, and he was in that book too. You're just taking something out of the
book that fits your cowardly nature when you don't want to fight, and you say, "Well, Jesus
said don't fight." But I don't even believe Jesus said that  Look right now what's going on
in and around Saigon and Hanoi and in the Congo and elsewhere. They are violent when
their interests are at stake. But for all that violence they display at the international level,
when you and I want just a little bit of freedom, we're supposed to be nonviolent. They're
violent in Korea, they're violent in Germany, they're violent in the South Pacific, they're
violent in Cuba, they're violent wherever they go. But when it comes time for you and me
to protect ourselves against lynchings, they tell us to be nonviolent.

That's a shame. Because we get tricked into being nonviolent, and when somebody stands
up and talks like I just did, they say, "Why, he's advocating violence." Isn't that what they
say? Every time you pick up your newspaper, you see where one of these things has written
into it that I am advocating violence. I have never advocated any violence. I have only said
that black people who are the victims of organized violence perpetrated upon us by the
Klan, the Citizens Councils, and many other forms should defend ourselves. And when I
say we should defend ourselves against the violence of others, they use their press skillfully
to make the world think that I am calling for violence, period. I wouldn't call on anybody to
be violent without a cause. But I think the black man in this country, above and beyond
people all over the world, will be more justified when he stands up and starts to protect
himself, no matter how many necks he has to break and heads he has to crack  The Klan
is a cowardly outfit. They have perfected the art of making Negroes be afraid. As long as
the Negro is afraid, the Klan is safe. But the Klan itself is cowardly. One of them never
come after one of you. They all come together. They're scared of you. And you sit there
when they're putting the rope around your neck saying, "Forgive them, Lord, they know not
what they do." As long as they've been doing it, they're experts at it, they know what they're
doing. No, since the federal government has shown that it isn't going to do anything about it
but talk, then it is a duty, it's your and my duty as men, as human beings, it is our duty to
our people, to organize ourselves and let the government know that if they don't stop that
Klan, we'll stop it ourselves. Then you'll see the government start doing something about it.
But don't ever think that they're going to do it just on some kind of morality basis. No. So I
don't believe in violence-- that's why I want to stop it. And you can't stop it with love, not
love of those things down there. No! So, we only mean vigorous action in self-defense, and
that vigorous action we feel we're justified in initiating by any means necessary.
Now, for saying something like that, the press calls us racist and people who are "violent in
reverse." This is how they psycho you. They make you think that if you try to stop the Klan
from lynching you, you're practicing violence in reverse. Pick up on this, I hear a lot of you
parrot what the man says. You say, "I don't want to be a Ku Klux Klan in reverse." Well, if
a criminal comes around your house with his gun, brother, just because he's got a gun and
he's robbing your house, and he's a robber, it doesn't make you a robber because you grab
your gun and run him out. No, the man is using some tricky logic on you. I say it is time for
black people to put together the type of action, the unity, that is necessary to pull the sheet
off of them so they won't be frightening black people any longer. That's all. And when we
say this, the press calls us "racist in reverse." "Don't struggle except within the ground rules
that the people you're struggling against have laid down." Why, this is insane, but it shows
how they can do it. With skillful manipulating of the press they're able to make the victim
look like the criminal and the criminal look like the victim  When you start thinking for
yourselves, you frighten them, and they try and block your getting to the public, for the fear
that if the public listens to you then the public won't listen to them anymore. And they've
got certain Negroes whom they have to keep blowing up in the papers to make them look
like leaders. So that the people will keep on following them, no matter how many knocks
they get on their heads following them. This is how the man does it, and if you don' t wake
up and find out how he does it, I tell you, they'll be building gas chambers and gas ovens

pretty soon-- I don't mean those kind you've got at home in your kitchen-- [and]  you'll be
in one of them, just like the Jews ended up in gas ovens over there in Germany. You're in a
society that's just as capable of building gas ovens for black people as Hitler's society was
 Now, what effect does [the struggle over Africa] have on us? Why should the black man
in America concern himself since he's been away from the African continent for three or
four hundred years? Why should we concern ourselves? What impact does what happens to
them have upon us? Number one, you have to realize that up until 1959 Africa was
dominated by the colonial powers. Having complete control over Africa, the colonial
powers of Europe projected the image of Africa negatively. They always project Africa in a
negative light: jungle savages, cannibals, nothing civilized. Why then, naturally it was so
negative that it was negative to you and me, and you and I began to hate it. We didn't want
anybody telling us anything about Africa, much less calling us Africans. In hating Africa
and in hating the Africans, we ended up hating ourselves, without even realizing it. Because
you can't hate the roots of a tree, and not hate the tree. You can't hate your origin and not
end up hating yourself. You can't hate Africa and not hate yourself.
You show me one of these people over here who has been thoroughly brainwashed and has
a negative attitude toward Africa, and I'll show you one who has a negative attitude toward
himself. You can't have a positive attitude toward yourself and a negative attitude toward
Africa at the same time. To the same degree that your understanding of and attitude toward
Africa become positive, you'll find that your understanding of and your attitude toward
yourself will also become positive. And this is what the white man knows. So they very
skillfully make you and me hate our African identity, our African characteristics.
You know yourself that we have been a people who hated our African characteristics. We
hated our heads, we hated the shape of our nose, we wanted one of those long doglike
noses, you know; we hated the color of our skin, hated the blood of Africa that was in our
veins. And in hating our features and our skin and our blood, why, we had to end up hating
ourselves. And we hated ourselves. Our color became to us a chain -- we felt that it was
holding us back; our color became to us like a prison which we felt was keeping us
confined, not letting us go this way or that way. We felt that all of these restrictions were
based solely upon our color, and the psychological reaction to that would have to be that as
long as we felt imprisoned or chained or trapped by black skin, black features, and black
blood, that skin and those features and that blood holding us back automatically had to
become hateful to us. And it became hateful to us.
It made us feel inferior; it made us feel inadequate, made us feel helpless. And when we fell
victims to this feeling of inadequacy or inferiority or helplessness, we turned to somebody
else to show us the way. We didn't have confidence in another black man to show us the
way, or black people to show us the way. In those days we didn't. We didn't think a black
man could do anything except play some horns -- you know, make some sound and make
you happy with some songs and in that way. But in serious things, where our food,
clothing, shelter, and education were concerned, we turned to the man. We never thought in

terms of bringing these things into existence for ourselves, we never thought in terms of
doing things for ourselves. Because we felt helpless. What made us feel helpless was our
hatred for ourselves. And our hatred for ourselves stemmed from our hatred for things
African  After 1959 the spirit of African nationalism was fanned to a high flame, and we
then began to witness the complete collapse of colonialism. France began to get out of
French West Africa, Belgium began to make moves to get out of the Congo, Britain began
to make moves to get out of Kenya, Tanganyika, Uganda, Nigeria, and some of these other
places. And although it looked like they were getting out, they pulled a trick that was
colossal.
When you're playing ball and they've got you trapped, you don't throw the ball away -- you
throw it to one of your teammates who's in the clear. And this is what the European powers
did. They were trapped on the African continent, they couldn't stay there -- they were
looked upon as colonial and imperialist. They had to pass the ball to someone whose image
was different, and they passed the ball to Uncle Sam. And he picked it up and has been
running it for a touchdown ever since. He was in the clear, he was not looked upon as one
who had colonized the African continent. At that time, the Africans couldn't see that though
the United States hadn't colonized the African continent, it had colonized twenty-two
million blacks here on this continent. Because we're just as thoroughly colonized as
anybody else.
When the ball was passed to the United States, it was passed at the time when John
Kennedy came into power. He picked it up and helped to run it. He was one of the
shrewdest backfield runners that history has ever recorded. He surrounded himself with
intellectuals -- highly educated, learned, and well-informed people. And their analysis told
him that the government of America was confronted with a new problem. And this new
problem stemmed from the fact that Africans were now awakened, they were enlightened,
they were fearless, they would fight. This meant that the Western powers couldn't stay there
by force. Since their own economy, the European economy and the American economy,
was based upon their continued influence over the African continent, they had to find some
means of staying there. So they used the friendly approach.
They switched from the old, openly colonial imperialistic approach to the benevolent
approach. They came up with some benevolent colonialism, philanthropic colonialism,
humanitarianism, or dollarism. Immediately everything was Peace Corps, Operation
Crossroads, "We've got to help our African brothers." Pick up on that: Can't help us in
Mississippi. Can't help us in Alabama, or Detroit, or out here in Dearborn, where some real
Ku Klux Klan lives. They're going to send all the way to Africa to help  One of the things
that made the Black Muslim movement grow was its emphasis upon things African. This
was the secret to the growth of the Black Muslim movement. African blood, African origin,
African culture, African ties. And you'd be surprised -- we discovered that deep within the
subconscious of the black man in this country, he is still more African than he is American.
He thinks that he's more American than African, because the man is jiving him, the man is
brainwashing him every day. He's telling him, "You're an American, you're an American."
Man, how could you think you're an American when you haven't ever had any kind of an

American treat over here? You have never, never. Ten men can be sitting at a table eating,
you know, dining, and I can come and sit down where they're dining. They're dining; I've
got a plate in front of me, but nothing is on it. Because all of us are sitting at the same table,
are all of us diners? I'm not a diner until you let me dine. Just being at the table with others
who are dining doesn't make me a diner, and this is what you've got to get in your head here
in this country.
Just because you're in this country doesn't make you an American. No, you've got to go
farther than that before you can become an American. You've got to enjoy the fruits of
Americanism. You haven't enjoyed those fruits. You've enjoyed the thorns. You've enjoyed
the thistles. But you have not enjoyed the fruits, no sir. You have fought harder for the
fruits than the white man has, you have worked harder for the fruits than the white man has,
but you've enjoyed less. When the man put the uniform on you and sent you abroad, you
fought harder than they did. Yes, I know you -- when you're fighting for them, you can
fight.
The Black Muslim movement did make that contribution. They made the whole civil rights
movement become more militant, and more acceptable to the white power structure. He
would rather have them than us. In fact, I think we forced many of the civil rights leaders to
be even more militant than they intended. I know some of them who get out there and
"boom, boom, boom" and don't mean it. Because they're right on back in their corner as
soon as the action comes
The worst thing the white man can do to himself is to take one of these kinds of Negroes
and ask him, "How do your people feel, boy?" He's going to tell that man that we are
satisfied. That's what they do, brothers and sisters. They get behind the door and tell the
white man we're satisfied. "Just keep on keeping me up here in front of them, boss, and I'll
keep them behind you." That's what they talk when they're behind closed doors. Because,
you see, the white man doesn't go along with anybody who's not for him. He doesn't care
are you for right or wrong; he wants to know are you for him. And if you're for him, he
doesn't care what else you're for. As long as you're for him, then he puts you up over the
Negro community. You become a spokesman  Brothers and sisters, let me tell you, I
spend my time out there in the streets with people, all kinds of people, listening to what
they have to say. And they're dissatisfied, they're disillusioned, they're fed up, they're
getting to the point of frustration where they begin to feel, "What do we have to lose?"
When you get to that point, you're the type of person who can create a very dangerously
explosive atmosphere. This is what's happening in our neighborhoods, to our people.
I read in a poll taken by Newsweek magazine this week, saying that Negroes are satisfied.
Oh, yes, Newsweek, you know, supposed to be a top magazine with a top pollster, talking
about how satisfied Negroes are. Maybe I haven't met the Negroes he met. Because I know
he hasn't met the ones that I've met. And this is dangerous. This is where the white man
does himself the most harm. He invents statistics to create an image, thinking that that
image is going to hold things in check. You know why they always say Negroes are lazy?

Because they want Negroes to be lazy. They always say Negroes can't unite, because they
don't want Negroes to unite. And once they put this thing in the Negro's mind, they feel that
he tries to fulfill their image. If they say you can't unite black people, and then you come to
them to unite them, they won't unite, because it's been said that they're not supposed to
unite. It's a psycho that they work, and it's the same way with these statistics.
When they think that an explosive era is coming up, then they grab their press again and
begin to shower the Negro public, to make it appear that all Negroes are satisfied. Because
if you know you're dissatisfied all by yourself and ten others aren't, you play it cool; but if
you know that all ten of you are dissatisfied, you get with it. This is what the man knows.
The man knows that if these Negroes find out how dissatisfied they really are-- even Uncle
Tom is dissatisfied, he's just playing his part for now-- this is what makes the man
frightened. It frightens them in France and frightens them in England, and it frightens them
in the United States.
And it is for this reason that it is so important for you and me to start organizing among
ourselves, intelligently, and try to find out: "What are we going to do if this happens, that
happens or the next thing happens?" Don't think that you're going to run to the man and say,
"Look, boss, this is me." Why, when the deal goes down, you'll look just like me in his
eyesight; I'll make it tough for you. Yes, when the deal goes down, he doesn't look at you in
any better light than he looks at me  I say again that I'm not a racist, I don't believe in any
form of segregation or anything like that. I'm for brotherhood for everybody, but I don't
believe in forcing brotherhood upon people who don't want it. Let us practice brotherhood
among ourselves, and then if others want to practice brotherhood with us, we're for
practicing it with them also. But I don't think that we should run around trying to love
somebody who doesn't love us.

